

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE RECONVENED SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING (OF 27TH JANUARY 2009),  HELD ON MONDAY 2ND FEBRUARY 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services

Mr Peter Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement

Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/04:01
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2009/2010
Apologies
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.

Councillor Graham stated that he wished to express his sympathy to the family of the person killed on the Whitepark Road and the driver of the other vehicle involved and informed members that it was a sad occasion. 
Other members wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor Graham welcomed members to the re-convened Rates meeting and informed members that he hoped that they could strike a rate tonight.
Councillor Graham invited the ACE to give an update of the situation to date regarding the proposed rates estimates.

The ACE stated that she had circulated a summary schedule of decisions including a summary of the changes in rate from beginning to end with the proposed rate finishing at 6.98%
The ACE informed members that a letter had been re-circulated this evening from the PSNI regarding additional CCTV cameras.

Councillors Newcombe and C McShane entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor C McShane stated that she was disappointed that this meeting had been scheduled for the same night as the Public Meeting regarding Rathmoyle.  She stated that members had been aware of this six weeks ago.

Councillor Blaney stated that members had already met with the Trust and informed members that it was difficult to arrange a night which suited all members for the rates meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that the PA to the Chief Executive had contacted all members but that the majority made the decision to keep the meeting to this date.

Councillor McMullan stated that any new proposals could be brought in at this stage and members could then go over these.

Street Cleaning

Councillor Blaney stated that a lot of people were up in arms regarding the possibility of cuts to the Street Cleaning schedule.

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments and suggested that this be reinstated.

Parking at the Giants Causeway
Councillor McIlroy stated that as one of the only means of Revenue he felt that car parking at the Giant’s Causeway could be raised by £1.

Councillor M Black entered the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black stated that Council should be careful that they were not priced out of parking revenue.

Councillor O Black stated that she would not support a rise in car parking fees.  She informed members that if she could, she would decrease these to encourage more people to visit the Causeway.

Rathlin Boathouse
Councillor McIlroy referred to the Rathlin Boathouse and informed members that he felt that Council were making nothing in return for their outlay of £27,000.  He suggested that this could possibly be let to the community association.
Tourist Officer


Councillor McIlroy referred to the inclusion of the Tourist Officer in the rates estimates

and enquired if this was a wise investment with only two years of Council to go prior to

RPA.

Causeway Coast and Glens Ltd RTP
Councillor P McShane enquired if the budget of £40,170 for Causeway Coast and Glens Ltd RTP could be removed from the estimates.  He enquired what the rate payers got for this investment and informed members that the Moyle area was actually an asset for the group.  He suggested that this money would be better spent on the Community Development Grants.  He stated that the expressions of interest had already been received and that these were wide and varied with a cross community spread.
He stated that in the current climate the money would also be better spent on local projects.  He informed members that there were currently fifteen community projects for consideration for this year.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the RTP was of great benefit and that there were publications throughout the world.  He stated that Moyle attractions were therefore advertised in order to pull in the tourists.

Councillor P McShane stated that Moyle was a beautiful area with attractions that would sell themselves.  He informed members that he felt that the money would be better spent locally.

The HTLS stated that this money would be well spent and with tourism as Moyle’s major industry and driver of the economy it was always worthwhile developing the tourism infrastructure.  He stated that this would be a decision for Council.
Councillor P McShane stated that he failed to see the local benefit and informed members that the RTP would not be able to promote the any area in the country without using the Causeway Coast and Giant’s Causeway.  He stated that Moyle would reap the benefits whether they paid into this organisation or not.
Councillor Harding stated that member’s should be guided by the officer and by Councillor McConaghy who sits on the committee.

Councillor M Black enquired if the RTP could be cut by 50%.

Councillor McConaghy stated that there was a basis by which fees were set for each participating Council.

Bi-Lingual Signage
Councillor P McShane stated that over the last few years there had been a policy adopted in relation to Bi-Lingual Street Signage and that several streets had qualified for this following surveys carried out by Council.  He informed members that seven streets had qualified and five were awaiting the survey procedure. 
Councillor P McShane stated that over the last three years £2,000 had been placed into the reserves due to over-budgeting for street signage repairs etc.  He enquired if £3,000 could be lifted from the reserves to put towards bi-lingual street signage.
Reserves
Councillor McConaghy enquired what would be left in the reserves after the £200,000 was taken for the rates.

The ACE stated that there would be a balance of £774,000.
Councillor McConaghy stated that there was one more year to set rates and enquired of members why this money should be carried over to be given to a bigger Council.  He stated that more of the surplus could be set aside the rates.

The Clerk informed members that there would be difficulty this year as the exact figures for the reserves were not known as yet.  He stated that there was un-financed capital expenditure and that the sale of Kilns Road, Station Road and Woodvale were still to be finalised.  He informed members that next year the picture would be a lot clearer with more information to make decisions.
Councillor McConaghy enquired if the ten acres owned by Council at Armoy could be sold to bring in more capital.

Councillor McMullan stated that this issue had been raised at the Audit and Governance Working Group meeting and he informed members that he felt that to be safe an extra £50,000 could be taken from the reserves to be prudent.

Councillor M Black stated that she would be in support of £50,000 and informed members that she felt that £200,000 was too much to take in addition to the £200,000 already agreed. 

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that the surplus revenue from the Causeway for this year had already been built into the rates.

Voluntary Contributions

Councillor C McShane stated that she had had to leave the meeting early on 27th January and informed members that she was disappointed with the removal of Voluntary Contributions and proposed that these be re-introduced.  She referred to Moyle Twinning Association and enquired as to the benefit of this.  She informed members that the Voluntary Contributions would be of more benefit locally.
After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That funding for the Twinning Association be removed.”

Councillor C McShane requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McConaghy, McDonnell, McIlroy voted against the proposal which was lost.  Councillor C McCambridge abstained.

Plans for the proposed leisure facility for Moyle
Councillor P McShane enquired if the fees for the drawings and planning application for the proposed leisure facility for Moyle could be reduced by £15,000.
The Clerk stated that the capital saving for this reduction would be £1005.

Councillor McMullan stated that this would be half way to the reintroduction of Voluntary Contributions.

Councillor McMullan enquired if this reduction would affect the scheme.

The HTLS stated that the sum of £100,000 had been put forward to cover architects fees through to planning application.  He informed members that the sum had not been plucked out of the air and stated that there were two sets of consultants involved.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTLS stated that this would be tendered for.

Councillor McMullan stated that a reduction in this would show prudence.  He stated that he felt that this could be done in the current economic climate.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there would be a recess to consider all of the ideas brought forward.

Councillor Graham stated that there would be a ten minute recess.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:55pm.

The meeting re-adjourned at 8:05pm

Councillor Graham stated that he wished to remind members of the economic climate and remember the rate payers in their decisions.
Street Cleaning
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane,

“That Street Cleaning be restored.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Blaney, McDonnell, McIlroy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors 

M Black, O Black, Hartin, McCambridge and McConaghy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Graham and Harding abstained.

The ACE stated that this was at a cost of £21,957 and left the rates at 7.52%.
Car Parking at the Giant’s Causeway
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That car parking be increased at the Giant’s Causeway to £6.”

The Clerk stated that this would be an increase in revenue of approximately £50,000.

On a vote being taken, there were nine in favour of and four against the proposal which was carried.

The ACE stated that this reduced the rate to 6.3%.
Rathlin Boathouse
Councillor McIlroy enquired about the possibility of the Rathlin Boathouse being leased to the community.

Councillor Hartin agreed with these comments.

The Clerk stated that he was unsure if the interest was there this year and enquired if other interested parties should be sought if the Rathlin community were not interested or if the facility should be closed for the year.

Councillor McIlroy stated that there had been no profit from the shop and that with 67,000 tourists visiting this facility the Council had not charged one penny for entry.  He enquired where the profits from the shop had gone.

The Clerk stated that it had been agreed that the profits would go into the Boathouse committee.

The HDS stated that the committee granted schemes and that Council had received minutes for this.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Rathlin Boathouse Committee would be consulted regarding the possibility of the Rathlin community leasing the Boathouse.

Tourism Development Officer

Councillor McMullan stated that Councillors needed to be hands on in the criteria for this post and stated that he would like to see some help for festivals in the area and for promotion of these.

The HTLS stated that he agreed with these comments and informed members that one of the major criteria for this post would be events and festivals.

After discussion, it was agreed to include the post.
Causeway Coast and Glens Ltd RTP
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That the money for the Causeway Coast and Glens Ltd RTP be withdrawn and 

put into the Community Projects fund.”
Councillor O Black suggested that the RTP money be reduced to £25,000 and a new budget of £20,000 be established for the Community pot as there were other sources of funding available such as the Rural Development Programme.

In reply to members queries the HTLS stated that he could go to the RTP and inform them that Council only had £25,000 and see how this was accepted.

Councillor P McShane requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors McIlroy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McCambridge, McConaghy and McDonnell voted against the proposal which was lost.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That these funds remain unchanged.”

Councillor McConaghy requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded being taken, Councillors Blaney, Graham, Hartin, Harding, McConaghy and McDonnell voted in favour of and Councillors McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors M Black, O Black and McCambridge abstained.

Bi-Lingual Signage
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That £3,000 be put towards bi-lingual street signage.”

In reply to Councillor Graham the HBC stated that he had not as yet had any requests for Ulster Scots signage.
Councillor P McShane requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Graham, McConaghy and McDonnell voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Harding, Hartin and McIlroy abstained.

Councillor Graham stated that he felt that this was a waste of tax payers money.

Councillor P McShane thanked Council for their decision.

Voluntary Contributions

After discussion,

Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,


“That the Voluntary Contributions be restored.”
On a vote being taken there were six in favour of and eight against the proposal which was lost.

Councillor P McShane stated that the Community Sector were not getting any benefit out of the rates.

Community Infrastructure Fund

After discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That £25,000 be set aside for the Community Pot.”

After further discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That £40,000 be set aside for the Community pot.”

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to set aside £100,000 but he stated that he was sure the groups would understand the difficult economic situation for Council in attempting to keep the rates down.
Councillor P McShane stated that he took this point on board but informed members that there were fifteen proposals.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that £25,000 would leave the rate at 6.98% and £40,000 would leave the rate at 7.35%.

Councillor P McShane requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Blaney, Hartin, McIlroy, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, Graham, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy and McDonnell voted against the amendment.  Councillor Graham used his casting vote against the amendment which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the original proposal, there were five in favour of and two against the proposal which was carried.

The ACE informed members that this left the rate at 6.98%.

Car Parking at the Giant’s Causeway
Councillor McIlroy referred to the increase in charges for the Giant’s Causeway visitor’s centre discussed earlier and stated that he felt that an increase in revenue of £50,000 was not enough of estimation.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin,

“That £70,000 additional revenue income be built into the rates due to the 


increase in car parking charges at the Giants Causeway visitor’s centre.”

The Clerk stated that this was a decision for Council be stated that prudence was always advisable in these matters.

Councillor McIlroy requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Graham, Hartin and McIlroy voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was lost.

Plans for the proposed leisure facility for Moyle

After discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the money included in the rates estimate for drawings and plans for the proposed leisure facility for Moyle would be reduced from £100,000 to £85,000.”

Councillor McMullan requested that a recorded vote be taken.
On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, McCambridge, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Blaney, Graham, Hartin, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor Harding abstained.

Contributions
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That the way marked guides, canoe access signage strategy and coastal canoe trial project be removed from the rates estimates.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and five against the proposal which was carried.

Reserves

The Clerk stated that the discussion regarding reserves had been that Councillor McConaghy had suggested an additional £200,000 be taken from the reserves and Councillor McMullan had disagreed and suggested an additional £50,000.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,


“That an additional £200,000 be taken out of the reserves.”
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane,


“That an additional £50,000 be taken out of the reserves.”
Councillor McConaghy suggested that if not £200,000, £100,000 could be used for the match funding projects.
Councillor O Black enquired if this could be drawn out of the reserves at a later stage in the year if possible.

The ACE stated that this would be uncertain and that Council would be in a better position to look at completed finances for the year at the end of June.
Councillor McMullan requested a recorded vote be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors M Black, O Black, Harding, McCambridge, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Blaney, Graham, Hartin, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.
09/04:02
PROPOSED DISTRICT RATES FOR 2009/2010


In reply to member’s queries, the ACE stated that the rate was now a 5.62% increase with a non domestic rate of 30.39 and a domestic rate of 0.3749.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the District Rate for 2009/2010 would be set at 30.39p for non-domestic premises and 0.3749 for domestic premises.”
The meeting concluded at 9:41pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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